
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

A6 TOWNS FORUM
Meeting held: 16th September 2015
Present:
Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC) (Chair)


Councillor Mark Dearing (KBC)


Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC/NCC) 

Councillor Christopher Groome (BLTC/NCC)


Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Michael Tebbutt (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Karl Sumpter (KBC/RTC)


Councillor James Hakewill (NCC)


Councillor Ray Davis (RTC)


Councillor Mark Cox (RTC)


Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum representative)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)


Brendan Coleman (Kettering Borough Council)


Sgt Scott Little (Northamptonshire Police)

Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator – KBC)
15.A6TF.17 
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Alan Mills (KBC/RTC), Reg Barby (BSPC) and Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC).
15.A6TF.18
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 24th June 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. It was noted that Councillor Dearing was not a member of Desborough Town Council.
15.A6TF.19
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
15.A6TF.20
POLICE STATISTICS

Sergeant Scott Little of Northamptonshire Police attended the meeting to present the police statistics for the period September 2014 to August 2015, commenting that incidents of crime had decreased over the year to date.

Barton Seagrave


Increases had been recorded in respect of Burglary (Dwelling), Criminal Damage, Drug Offences, Sexual Offences. Theft of and from Motor vehicles had also increased as a result of garages being broken into, resulting in an overall increase of 11% Incidents of anti-social behaviour had decreased by 4% over the year to date.

Rothwell 

Overall crime had reduced by 27%, mainly as a result of Operation Caveman. Robbery was down by 50%. Incidents of anti-social behaviour had reduced by 9% -  29 fewer incidents.

Desborough

Overall crime had reduced by 39% as a result of a persistent offender leaving the area. 123 fewer incidents of anti-social behaviour had been reported, resulting in a 29% reduction, which was attributed to some tactical targeting of motorcycle nuisance at the Grange.

Burton Latimer


Crime had reduced by 5% due to individual targeted action on theft of motor vehicles and theft from motor vehicles. Anti-social behaviour incidents had fallen by 15% as a result of action to address youths playing football and creating a nuisance.

Councillor Tebbutt reported that the Police and Crime Commissioner had visited Desborough Town Council, where the following questions had been raised:-

· The desirability of upgrading CCTV cameras to provide evidential information

· The upgrading of ANPR at the entrance to and exit from the town

· Traffic management in and around Loatlands School and improvements to the road access in conjunction with NCC

· Traffic calming on the old A6

Sgt Little reported that CCTV across the Borough had been formally assessed. Cameras in Rothwell were quite good, although one camera at Squires Hill had not been working.  Burton Latimer’s cameras in the High Street produced adequate but rather dark images, and there was a lack of visibility on Desborough images due to poor street lighting.

It was agreed that Sgt Little would speak to the CCTV office regarding possible upgrading of cameras and would report back to Desborough Town Council. Kettering Borough Council offered to accompany Sgt Little on any further survey of CCTV cameras to identify issues with street lighting/cameras.

It was noted that there had been reports of burglaries over the past two days in Rothwell, which seemed to be carried out by opportunists.  Sgt Little reported that most burglaries were as a result of household insecurities. Work on Operation Racoon was still continuing, more recently in Geddington.  Improvements in the number of opportunist burglaries were expected as the weather turned colder and people were less likely to leave windows and doors open.  Reports had also been received about underage alcohol consumption at the Dunkirk Avenue children’s play area.

Sgt Little reported that speed checks would be carried out over the next few weeks in Desborough and Rothwell.

Sgt Little was thanked for his attendance and report.
15.A6TF.21
COMMUNITY FUND UPDATE

The Deputy Chief Executive gave a summary of the current position regarding community fund bids that had been received.  It was noted there was still some uncommitted money in the budget to carry forward, and as a result a decision had been made to extend the deadline for applications for a further two months.

It was hoped that the Council would be in a position within the next few weeks to inform successful bidders of the outcome of the process.


In discussion, it was felt there was some merit in opening the fund for applications a little earlier in future years, and inviting applications until the fund was fully committed. 

, 

It was agreed that an information pack on the community fund would be sent to Rothwell Town Council.
15.A6TF.22
STREET LIGHTING

The Head of Environmental Care gave a verbal update on the upgrading of street lighting in the Borough.  It was noted that the position had not changed since the last update had been given to the Forum in June, and discussions with Northamptonshire County Council as to how anomalies and uncertainties could be resolved were still ongoing. With regard to new developments, the County Council was setting the street lighting standards under a Section 35 Agreement, and suggesting to developers that district/borough councils and parishes would accept the standards and adopt the street lighting, thus passing on its responsibility as the lighting authority.

Discussions were held on the best way forward to resolve the current issues, given the current situation with some developments (e.g. The Grange in Desborough, where some lighting was now 10 years old and still unadopted).


It was suggested that a meeting should be arranged between KBC/NCC officers and members to try to resolve the situation.

It was confirmed that any Kettering Borough Council assets, such as the heritage lights at Holy Trinity Church in Rothwell, would continue to be maintained.

AGREED
that the Head of Environmental Care would approach officers at Northamptonshire County Council with a view to setting up a councillor/officer meeting.
15.A6TF.23
MIDLAND MAINLINE – UPDATE FROM LANRAC


The Chairman of LANRAC gave an update to the Forum on the Midland main line upgrading and planned electrification.  A letter was circulated which had been sent to the Rt Hon Patrick McLoughlin, the Secretary of State for Transport. A reply was still awaited.

Members of the Forum noted that LANRAC’s position was that it wanted civil engineering work to continue, despite the delays that had recently been announced by the government. LANRAC had also met with Nicky Morgan, MP, asking for a new timetable for delivery of upgrading and electrification of the main line.

Councillor Michael Tebbutt advised the Forum that on 16th September he had attended a summit of MPs, business and council leaders on the subject of the Midland Main Line Electrification Campaign.  

The consensus from the summit was that East and West Midlands should be promoted to obtain the same recognition as the Northern Powerhouse, and it was agreed there would be a cross-party whip between the area’s MPs to lobby the government in this respect. It had also been agreed to ask LANRAC and East Midlands Councils to undertake lobbying, with the key issue being to secure new diesel trains whilst continuing the upgrading work.


The Chairman of LANRAC then advised the Forum that a meeting had been arranged between Network Rail and East Midlands Trains on 8th October. One problem was that 125 trains would shortly cease to comply with disability requirements. There were also no plans to build new diesel trains, but unless more trains were commissioned, there would be difficulties in meeting capacity.  There was also a dire need for remodelling work in Derby and Leicester.  A campaign to re-establish two trains per hour between Kettering and Leicester had failed, as East Midlands Trains had fought against the proposal. Corby was now making a bid for two trains per hour between Corby and Leicester, but this would be of no advantage to Kettering.

The Chairman of LANRAC was thanked for his update.

15.A6TF.24
PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER


The Deputy Chief Executive gave an update on progress with the Kettering Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO).  It had been necessary to develop such an order as current orders on  Dog Control and On-Street Drinking were due to expire in 2017.  In order to preserve the existing powers, they would now need to be included in a PSPO.  Members of the Forum noted that the legislation identified other civil offences that could be included and Kettering Town Centre was being used as a spearhead to find out what was wanted.


A draft PSPO had been consulted upon during the Spring of 2015, and included the following:-
· Dog Control

· On-Street Drinking

· Begging

· Aggressive Charity Collecting

· Skateboarding

· Anti-social behaviour, including car clubs on car parks

· Sale of vehicles from verges

· Underage drinking

Once the consultation had been concluded, a report on the final draft Order was planned to be taken to the Council’s Executive, in November.

Members of Town Councils were asked to consider whether there were any issues which could usefully be addressed by a PSPO, and which existing orders needed to be continued. It was noted that the current Dog Control Order was borough-wide. Evidence would be required that a specific nuisance was occurring, or might occur, and it was important that PSPOs addressed issues not controlled by other legislation. It was also noted that a PSPO introduced only civil offences, which enabled designated wardens and police offices to ask someone to desist from their behaviour.  Refusal may result in an on-the-spot fine, which, if not paid could result in the perpetrator being taken to court. Additionally, dispensations were available for events such as Rowell Fair, which would then be exempt from provisions under a PSPO in respect of on-street drinking.

The Forum was advised that Kettering Borough Council would write to Town Councils regarding PSPOs later this year.

15.A6TF.25
NEWSROUND


Desborough



There would be a 40s activity weekend on 19th and 20th September

An Italian Market would be held on Friday 18th September.


The Desborough Gala Night would be held on 27th November.


Rothwell


The Town Ball would be held on 27th September at Tresham Hall. Tickets were £25 including dinner.


The Christmas Gala Night would be held from 6.00 pm on 4th December.


The Heritage Ball would be held at 8.00 pm on 18th September. Tickets were £10, including a meal.


Photo studies were on display in the Art Gallery.


Burton Latimer


The Christmas lights switch-on would be on 27th November.


AGREED
that:-


(i)
Christmas lights would be erected before the Gala Night in Rothwell; and

(ii)
the Head of Environmental Care would undertake to ensure streets were cleaned after events.
15.A6TF.26
FEEDBACK FROM OTHER FORUMS


Kettering Town Forum – no report.


Rural Forum – Councillor David Watson gave an summary of discussions at the previous meeting of the Forum in June, and also the views as expressed by members of the Forum in respect of items for agendas and future meetings. 


In discussion, it was felt that there was a fine line between taking each item to all three forums whilst ensuring that if an item was relevant to all, it would be placed on all three agendas.  It was acknowledged that it was important for each forum to identify its own items for discussion in order to maintain vitality of meetings.


A general discussion was held on the need to improve attendance at meetings of the A6 Towns Forum.  It was agreed that meetings should be a two-way communication between the A6 Towns and the Borough Council.

AGREED
that:-


(i)
In future, agendas for meetings of the A6 Towns Forum be sent electronically to all town and parish councillors with a request that items for the next agenda be sent to the Committee Administrator; 

(ii)
checks be carried out to ensure the Council had received a full list of town councillors nominated to the Rural Forum (currently six per town council and four from Barton Seagrave Parish Council); and

(iii)
the list of nominees from each town council and Barton Seagrave Parish Council be brought to the next meeting of the Forum.

15.A6TF.27
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

It was noted that a Joint Forum Meeting had been arranged for 25th November 2015.  The Police and Crime Commissioner had confirmed his attendance at this meeting.


Other items: 
· Update on Gypsy and Traveller Issues 

· Allotments in the Borough – update on availability (February 2016)

It was suggested that the Budget Consultation Procedure be discussed at the next meeting. However, it was agreed that discussions would be held with the Council’s Cabinet, as this could be done without placing it on the agenda for a meeting.


It was felt that an additional meeting to the Joint Forum Meeting in November 2015 would not be necessary.

15.A6TF.28
STANDARDS ADVISORY COMMITTEE – TOWN/PARISH REPRESENTATIVES


The Monitoring Officer reported that letters had recently been sent to Clerks of Town and Parish Councils seeking nominations for two vacancies that existed on the Standards Advisory Committee for Town/Parish Members.
15.A6TF.28
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting (Joint Forum meeting) would take place on 25th November 2015, followed by the next regular meeting of the A6 Towns Forum on 3rd February 2016.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.50 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair
AI
(A6 Towns Forum No. 1)
16.9.15

